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2016/17
NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

The 111th Annual general Meeting of the Papatoetoe Cricket Club will be held on 

the 30th July 2017 at the Papatoetoe Sports Centre at 1.30pm

AGENDA

 1. Apologies

 2. Confirmation of Minutes from 110th Annual General Meeting

 3. Matters Arising

 4. Presentation and adoption of Annual Report and Balance Sheet for 2016/2017

 5. Election of officers for the 2017-2018 Season

 6. Life Membership

 7. General Business

 8. Social Hour

 



LIFE MEMBERSHIP NOMINATION

   Neil Ronaldson
Neil joined the Club in 1973 as a 4 year old and since then has been a devoted player, 

supporter and most recently a Selector for our Club. His achievements on the playing field 

are legendary:

 Played for Southern Districts 1979-81

 Played for Papatoetoe HS First XI 1982-85

 Debuted for Premiers in 1986-87 season

 Played 20 seasons for Premier team including 6 as Captain 1996-2001

 Won Auckland Club Player of the Year for three successive seasons 1997-2000

 Most wickets in Auckland Premier Cricket season with 73 in 1998-9-also 

 a Papatoetoe record

 Winning the ACA Platypus Trophy twice

 Won Joynt Cup for Most Wickets 7 times

 Won Farman Cup for Best All Rounder 6 times

 Won three Premier titles 1986-7,91-92 and 2002-3 and 1 One Day Title

Off the field in recent years Neil has continued to help develop our talent for the future 

whether in a mentoring role or more recently part of the Senior Coaching structure as 

Convenor of selectors. Neil also served two terms on the Committee. Everyone who comes 

into contact with Neil is soon made aware that his passion is Papatoetoe and there is no one 

more deserving of this nomination than Neil.



LIFE MEMBERSHIP NOMINATION

Vijay Soma

Vijay was enrolled by his Mum as a 8 year old in 1983 after his mum decided that the UK style 

of living wasn’t for us. After his Dad Harry passed away in 1981 his Mum packed up and took 

him and his sister-also a long time Club stalwart-to England to live but soon realised NZ was 

the place to bring up a couple of kids from Otahuhu. They moved to Fraser Road where he 

still lives to this day.

The first major influence on VJ as a kid and as a Junior was Derek McKeen-a local Police 

Officer- who always believed that VJ would one day play for New Zealand and asked if he 

could have first dibs on tickets.

During those first few years he had a number of influential coaches and mentors that he 

remembers fondly-Rose Weir, Mr Shallard, Mr Graham, Bill Clark, Nigel Hurst-they are the 

people who made him Papatoetoe through and through- he is indebted to them forever.

As a Junior cricketer VJ says he was quiet, unassuming, a little shy-but still managed to 

make the Southern team at the Boxing Day Milo tournament. He loved putting on the red  

SDCA cap.

After School Cricket  Vijay made his debut for the Premiers in 1991 as a 16 year old on 

Papatoetoe No 1 versus Kumeu in a side captained by Mark Bradley with the likes of Andy 

Birkenhead, Neil Ronaldson and the Petersons. He says he was the first of his age group to 

play Premier cricket, something that still amazes him to this day.

For the last 25 years he has continued to play Senior Cricket for Papatoetoe and has been 

fortunate to play with many great cricketers. He particularly enjoyed the four years after 

gaining promotion to the top 8 in 2001-2002 and then winning the Hedley Howarth trophy 

the next year. Great friendships were made with Senior players that are still strong today.

VJ says that whilst the last 5 years have been challenging as Captain of the Reserves, they 

have also been rewarding in teaching the next crop of Papatoetoe cricketers of our traditions 

and history and what it means to play for Papatoetoe. These players don’t know our history 

and VJ will continue to guide these players for the foreseeable future.

VJ has given so much to his Club both on and off the field and has played a crucial role 

in the changing dynamics of the Club-new Clubrooms, changing ethnic diversity etc that 

this honour is fitting reward for a person who embodies all that is good about Papatoetoe 

Cricket. Well deserved VJ-thanks for all you have done for our Club.



PAPATOETOE CRICKET CLUB (INC)
OFFICE BEARERS 2016/2017

PATRON
Guy Ronaldson

PRESIDENT
Nigel Hurst

HONORARY VICE PRESIDENTS
P K Ambler, M B. Bennett, D Boyd,  P Boyd, M Bradley, I Burnside, R J Cambie, J Crocker, 

W Cummins, M Deas, P Dullabh, E L Gibbs, P Hannan, P J Havill, E Hope, G Karam,  J Lee, 

T Leitch, W McCormick, I McGechie, L McEntee, A McLaughlin, S McNeilage, R Meiklejohn, 

G Peach, M Peterson, R Peterson, S Peterson, B Plummer, M Plummer, J Pope, C Price, 

W Price, A Rewcastle, L Rewcastle, P Rich, R Robertson MP,  N Ronaldson, C Ross, G Shaw, 

S Singe, G Speedy, M Sua, M Switzer, P J Walker, K Wallis, S L Watt, R Weir, S Wickett, J Wright 

 LIFE MEMBERS
N V Burnside, D S Currie, G H M Green, I H Plummer, D H Price, R G Ronaldson, F W Stamp, 

G B Troup, R M Harris, S J Poole, P O’Brien, R. R. Price, N P Hurst

DECEASED
D Burnside, E H Burnside, E G Bray, K R Deas, S G Gedye, C G Humphries, W Joynt, J H Price, 

R F Shearer, C A Smyth, A A Swaffield, H E Swaffield, J A Swaffield, B W D Troup, 

Dr J J Valentine, A F Winks. 

CHAIRMAN
Peter Boyd

MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Peter Boyd, Simon Poole, Garry Wood, Gary Troup, Bhupinder Singh, Regina Lilii

 CHAIRMAN   SECRETARY  TREASURER
 Peter Boyd  Megan Spiers   Simon Poole 

 MANAGER    COACHING DIRECTOR 
 Simon Poole    Garry Wood 

 HONORARY SOLICITOR   HONORARY AUDITOR 
 Wood, Ruck and Co.   R R Price



OFFICE BEARERS

PRESIDENTS     PATRONS     
J W Summer 1905 - 14  No Record 1905 - 09
No Office 1914 - 20  A W Hall  1928 - 31
F M Waters 1920 - 46  W W Massey  1931 - 36
A A Swaffiels 1946 - 63  C R Petrie 1936 - 47
J A Swaffield 1964 - 70  R M Waters 1947 - 50
C A Smyth 1970 - 73  T R Smytherman 1950 - 60
K R Deas  1973 - 77  Dr H J A Colvin 1960 - 75
R G Ronaldson 1977 - 81  R A Price 1975 - 88
R F Shearer 1981 - 84  K R Deas  1988 - 98
D S Currie 1984 - 86  R G Ronaldson 1998 -
I H Plummer 1986 - 93   
D H Price 1993 - 00   
W Stamp 2000 - 04   
G B Troup 2004 - 09   
P O’Brien 2009 - 11  SECRETARIES
N Hurst  2011 -   No record 1905 - 09
     H Wills   1910 - 11
     J Stone  1911 - 12
CLUB CAPTAINS    H Swaffield 1912 - 14
D Burnside 1905 - 44  No office 1914 - 20
R McCormick 1944 - 46  H Swaffield 1920 - 28
E G Boggs 1946 - 47  W McFarland 1928 - 31
L B Goodall 1947 - 49  J J Valentine 1931 - 40
C C Humphries 1949 - 50  J A Swaffield 1940 - 60
A Holmes 1950 - 52  I J Ambler 1960 - 64
R G Ronaldson 1952 - 55  T L Page  1964 - 66
J H Elliott 1955 - 57  D S Currie 1966 - 69
R G Ronaldson 1957 - 61  P L Smales 1969 - 71
C M Frazer 1961 - 62  W J McCormick 1971 - 74
J A Swaffield 1962 - 63  D H Price 1974 - 77
E R Tovey 1963 - 64  R J Cambie 1977 - 79
C R Williams 1964 - 65  T Coysh  1979 - 80
S G Gedye 1965 - 66  Mrs R Weir 1980 - 82
T E McNabb 1966 - 67  Mrs CJ Jordan 1982 - 84
J F Oetegenn 1967 - 69  I H Plummer 1984 - 86
I H Plummer 1970 - 73  Mrs R Conner 1986 - 87
N V Burnside 1973 - 74  J Crocker 1987 - 90
D S Currie 1974 - 75  D A Boyd 1990 - 91
G Rowsell 1975 - 76  Mrs A Campbell 1991 - 95
N V Burnside 1976 - 77  Mrs R Weir 1995 - 97
M Schrafft 1977 - 78  Ms K Young 1997 - 98
D H Price 1978 - 81  Mrs J Light 1998 - 99
N V Burnside 1981 - 82  Mrs R Weir 1999 - 00
M Rowsell 1982 - 83  Mrs W Mills 2000 - 01
F W Stamp 1983 - 85  T Davis  2001 - 02
C Murphy 1985 - 86  L Wallbank 2002 - 03
N Hurst  1986 - 91  T Fell  2003 - 04
R Norton 1991 - 93  C Edwards 2004 - 05
T Galloway 1993 - 95  S Patel   2005 - 06
P Sentch 1995 - 96  A Clarke  2006 - 09
N Hurst  1996 - 97  Ms M I Spiers 2009 - 
C Castles 1997 - 99   
M Switzer 1999 - 01   



TREASURERS  
No record 1905 - 09 R J Cambie 1978 - 80
H Wills 1909 - 11 M Sanders 1980 - 81
J Stone 1911 - 12 D H Price 1981 - 84
H Swaffield 1912 - 14 R R Price 1984 - 88
No Office 1914 - 20 D H Price 1988 - 97
E H Burnside 1920 - 34 P Seagar 1991 - 93
E G Gray 1934 - 56 G Patten 1993 - 94
R Bayley 1956 - 57 D Price 1994 - 95
J A Swaffield 1957 - 58 S Lynch 1995 - 96
J H Price 1958 - 59 Shirley Wickett 1996 - 98
R M Harris 1959 - 60 Waveney McBride 1999 - 00
M J Washer 1960 - 61 Craig Edwards 2000 - 01
KF Parrish 1961 - 62 S Curran 2001 - 02
C Chisolm 1962 - 63 B Jago 2002 - 02
G H Green 1963 - 65 P O’Brien 2005 - 06
T Papesch 1965 - 66 N Screen 2006 - 07
R M Harris 1966 - 68 A Clarke 2007 - 09
G W Ralph 1968 - 70 A Brookland 2009 - 10
R J Muff 1970 - 73 P O’Brien 2010 - 11
S L Watt 1971 - 73 Pankaj Chhiba 2011 - 12 
D S Currie 1973 - 74  S J Poole  2012 -   
R R Price 1974 - 78   
    
MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE CHAIRPERSON SENIOR CAPTAINS 
Club Captain 1906 - 60 R A Price 1947 - 48
R Shearer 1960 - 62 J Elliott 1949 - 50
K Deas 1962 - 66 J W Carroll  1950 - 51
M Bay 1966 - 67 K R Deas 1951 - 54
A Timpson 1967 - 69 R N Farman 1954 - 61
D Currie 1969 - 73 K F Parish 1961 - 63
N Burnside 1973 - 76 K R Deas 1963 - 65 
W Apps 1976 - 80 R N Farman 1965 - 66
I Burnside 1981 - 85 A C Timpson 1966 - 70
K Wallis 1985 - 86 R M Harris 1970 - 72
I Plummer 1986 - 88 R N Farman 1972 - 73
W Stamp 1988 - 91 R Verrall 1973 - 74
D Price 1991 - 92 D McKelvie 1974 - 75
W Stamp 1992 - 94 N V Burnside 1975 - 80
R Jacobsen 1994 - 95 A T R Hellaby 1981 - 84
T Galloway 1995 - 97 L Rewcastle 1984 - 86
C Ross 1997 - 98 A T R Hellaby 1986 - 90
S Wickett 1998 - 00 M Bradley 1990 - 93
C Ross 2000 - 01 S Peterson 1993 - 95
C Edwards 2001 - 04 M Bradley 1995 - 96
G B Troup 2004 - 06 N Ronaldson 1996 - 01
B Plummer 2006 - 07 S Singe 2001 - 08
T Cassin 2007 - 08 G Shaw 2009 - 13
P O’Brien 2008 - 09 Stuart Money  2013 - 14 
T Cassin 2009 - 11 B Singh 2014 - 15
N Joll 2011 - 12 Stephen Money 2015 -   
P Boyd 2012 -  



 Most Runs   Most Wickets  100’s Teams 
52-53 K Deas 389  R Shearer 47 1 5 
53-54 J Elliott 411  J Gabbetis 43 1 5 
54-55 R Harris 448  J Price 55 4 5 
55-56 R Ward 403  R Shearer 39 9 6 
56-57 S Gedye 416  B Bodle 34 6 5 
57-58 S Gedye 544  J Price 61 1 5 
58-59 F Wedlake 459  B Bodle 38 3 6 
59-60 K Parish 588  J Elliott 48 13 6 
60-61 K Parish 632  D McKelvie 51 5 7 
61-62 R Harris 632  P Havill 43 1 7 
62-63 K Hastings 614  K Payne 63 4 7 
63-64 R Harris 552  E Hope 50 6 9 
64-65 N Harford 481  E Bodle 49 9 8 
65-66 S Gedye 594  B Nelson 49 9 8 
66-67 S Gedye 610  A Timpson 58 5 7 
67-68 S Gedye 690  A Timpson 50 5 8 1
68-69 R Harris 778  A Timpson 68 5 8 1
69-70 R Harris 542  Ms S Kipa 92 3 8 1
70-71 S Gedye 628  A Timpson 43 6 8 1
71-72 A Harris 670  Y Pollard 46 5 8 1
72-73 G Peach 554  C Stringer 39 5 7 1
73-74 R Verrall 473  B Norgate 53 2 7 1
74-75 F King 432  R Cunis 52 2 6 1
75-76 B Bellamy 485  G Troup 60 3 8 1
75-76 D Sullivan 485  R Cambie 61 7 8 1
76-77 G Laughton 543  R Cambie 57 6 8 1
77-78 N Burnside 503  L Gibbs 54 2 9 2
78-79 L Rewcastle 609  T Reidy 47 8 9 1
79-80 N Burnside 357  M Irving 37 2 9 2
80-81 S Poole 499  G Peach 44 7 10 3
81-82 S Poole 495  N Hurst 37 5 12 3
82-83 N Burnside 357  G McNeilage 38 8 14 3
83-84 B Athey 785  T McGowan 38 14 14 3
84-85 A Jones 665  A Rewcastle 39 8 14 3
85-86 R Williams 892  J Pernham 42 9 13 3
86-87 S Poole 676  T Hellaby 61 11 14 3
87-88 M Bradley 606  M Plummer 31 16 15 3
88-89 N Burnside 661  N Hurst 39 12 14 3
89-90 N Burnside 825  G McNeilage 50 17 13 3
90-91 T Galloway 773  S Bell 43 26 13 3
91-92 S Petersen 938  N Ronaldson 64 24 13 2
92-93 D Boyd 1241  N Ronaldson 63 29 10 2
93-94 M Bradley 850  V Soma 47 34 18 3
94-95 S Petersen 799  J Graham 37 19 12 2
95-96 G Hough 681  C Castles 44 25 10 2
96-97 R Bates 744  J Graham 49 14 6 3
97-98 L Clark 562  N Ronaldson 61 8 5 2
98-99 S Singe 595  N Ronaldson 73 5 5 3
99-00 E Jacobsen 664  N Ronaldson 57 23 11 3
00-01 C Boroughs 830  N Ronaldson 52 12 8 2
01-02 R Bates 621  N Ronaldson 47 12 7 2
02-03 R Rolls 634  G Wood 44 19 7 2
03-04 C Boroughs 695  O Parkin 44 18 7 1
04-05 S Poole 644  L Elliott 35 14 7 2
05-06 S Singe 890  J Graham 49 4  
06-07 C Spearman 809  B Singh 55 9 7 2
07-08 M Horne 701  B Singh 51 6 8 
08-09 S Singe 951  B Singh 50 12 9 
09-10 DR Sarvajith 782  K McDonald / D McMurchy 40 14 8 
10-11 G Shaw 567  G Singh 40 15  
11-12 S Singe 867  I Sodhi 43 10 8 2
12-13 R Rajagopal 688  G Singh 46 14 10 4 
13-14  A Sohal  742   N Aujla  37  15  10  4 
14-15 Luke Istead 626  D McMurchy 44 14 10 4 
15-16 O. Pringle 1034  N. Aujla 41 11 11 4 
16-17 N.Jagota   914  N.Aujla 44 22 15 4



REPRESENTATIVES HONOURS BOARD
MEN   WOMEN 
NEW ZEALAND   NEW ZEALAND 
R M Harris 1958 - 59  I Jagersma 1987 - 90
S G Gedye 1963 - 65  K McDonald 1990
R S Cunis 1968 - 73  Y Kainuku 1991
G B Troup 1976, 79 - 83, 85 - 86  K Ramel 1998 - 02
J G Wright 1990 - 93  R Rolls 1996 - 07
   H Huddlestone  2013 -  
      
NEW ZEALAND U19   
M Plummer 1983   
G Shaw 2000  NORTH ISLAND
I Sodhi 2012  S Wilson 1999
K Jamieson 2013  L Harford 1994
NORTH ISLAND   R Rolls 2000
R M Harris 1959  K Ramel 2000
G B Troup 1978  H Huddlestone 2006
    
AUCKLAND   AUCKLAND 
K R Deas 1947-8,59-61  K Bodle 1969 - 70
R M Harris 1955-67,69-74  N Schollum 1969 - 70, 74 - 76, 82
E Dunn 1956 - 57  F Hedges 1968 - 83
S G Gedye 1956 - 65  Y Pollard 1970 - 73
R N Farnam 1957 - 60  M Spittal 1971 - 74
B Bodle 1958 - 59  D Hedges 1974
E Tovey 1960 - 64  J McKenzie  1975 - 77
N S Harford 1963 - 67  D Cobb  1979
R E Sutton 1968 - 71  L Webber  1979 - 81
R S Cunis 1968 - 74  D Gordon  1982 - 83
G B Troup 1974 - 88  K Molloy  1982 - 83
L J Rewcastle 1979 - 80  L Birkenhead  1984 - 88
T Hellaby 1979 - 89  Y Kainuku  1984 - 91
M Bradley 1989  F Deas  1985 - 87
J G Wright 1990 - 93  W Munro  1985 - 90
S Petersen 1990 - 97  S Wilson  1987 - 88, 93 - 95
B Oxenham 1993 - 94  K Hamilton  1988 - 89
G Shaw 2002 - 11  K McDonald 1988 - 90
S Singe 2003 -  04  K Ramel 1993 - 02
L Shaw 2004 - 10  L Harford 1993 - 95
C Munro 2008 -  09  K Young 1993 - 98
B Singh 2009 - 14  R Rolls 1999  - 08
   P Gruber 1996 - 98, 12 -13
   M Tunupopo 1998 - 99
   A Soma 1998 - 03
   D Mowlem 1998 - 00
   M Tremaine 2005 - 13
   P Mistry 2005 - 08
   W Horneman 2005 - 11
   H Huddlestone 2009 - 14
   A Kelly 2012 - 14 
   Regina Lilii 2016-
   Faela Vaela 2016-



WOMEN
AUCKLAND HEARTS 

Regina Lilii 

Faela Vaela

MANUKAU DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVES 
Year 12/13A 

Aue Parima, Sionne Kaufononga, Dilpreet Singh, 

Amanpreet Singh

Year 12/13B 
Taine Brookland, Jacob McGuire, Parasjot Sandhu, Avninder Gill, 

Gurjap Singh, Alex Hakeagatoa, Mandeep Singh

Year 11 
Sukhjap Singh, Oscar Kaufononga

Year 10 
Ritapraj Gill, Sukhdev Singh

Year 8 
Harjot Singh Dharni, Tannin Khurana

U 15 Girls 
Priscilla Pomee, Hannah Burns, Tayla-Lee Malaesilia

MEN

AUCKLAND U19 
Christie O’Brien

AUCKLAND U17 
Aue Parima

REPRESENTATIVES HONOURS BOARD 2016 -2017



2016/2017 PRIZE WINNERS

Mike Reidy 
Memorial

Club Player of the Year Navdeep Aujla

Ross Roberston Trophy Pursuit of 
Excellence

Regina Lilii

Hunt Cup Best Club Side Premiers

Deas Cup Batsman of the year Logan Clark 856 runs @ 38.90 

Swaffield Cup Highest Club 
Aggregate

Nitin Jagota 905 runs @ 64.64

Joynt Cup Most Wickets Navdeep Aujla 44 wkts

Farman Cup Best Allrounder 
(Top Grades)

Logan Clark 856 runs @ 38.90 
& 17 wkts @ 23.53

Smudge McNeillage 
Award

Best Spin Bowler 
(Top Grades)

Navdeep Aujla 44 wkts @ 23.9

Harris Cup Best Allrounder (Club 
Grades)

Rajeev Rajagopal 349 runs & 
24 wkts

Alan Larder Cup Most improved player 
(Club Grades)

Toby Edwards  256 runs @ 14 
wkts

 Stamp Cup Wicket Keeping Stephen Money

Havill Cup Fielding Nathan Hattingh

Home Performance Batting Nitin Jagota One Day 2C 240

Home Performance Bowling Jaswant Singh C1 6/36

Terry Peters 
Memorial Trophy

Most improved player 
top two grades

Avnit Prasad

Grant Patten 
Memorial

Sportsmanship Award Abhishek Patel

Warwick Trophy Committee Award Rajeev Rajagopal

Connor Cup Best All rounder 
Women

Regina Lilli 503 runs @ 62.88 & 
28 wkts @ 8.96

Ernie Bray Memorial Highest Aggregate 
Women

Regina Lilii 503 Runs at 62.88

Webber Cup Womens Section 
Merit Award

Lagi Telea 19 wkts @12.55

Rose Henare Cup Most Promising Player 
Womens Cricket

Tailor Maika U14 Future 
Hearts



2016/2017 SEASON RESULTS

Logan Clark Premiers 151 vs Cornwall 28/1/17
Logan Clark Reserves 120 vs Takapuna 28/10/16
Regina Lilii Premier Women 107no vs University
Pratik Lawande B1 208no,151,107
Akshaye Luthra 111
Gagandeep Singh 125
Alex Hakeagatoa B3 163
Kulvir Kahlon 151no
Gurpreet Arora C1 Blue 167,127,105
Navdeep Singh One Day 1B 198no,130
Arjun Sharma 103no
Charanjit Singh One Day 2A 181no,135
Surjit Singh 116
Nitin Jagota One Day 2C 240,238
Bharat Tuteja 188

Bowling 5/6 Wickets in an Innings
Men and Women

Bowling 10 Wickets in an Innings

Hatricks

Navdeep Aujla Premiers 6/35 vs Takapuna 26/11/16
6/42 vs Takapuna 03/12/16
5/47 vs EC Bays 25/3/17
6/96 vs EC Bays 1/4/17

Nathan Hattingh 5/14 vs Suburbs 7/1/17
Arminder Sohal 5/47 vs Parnell 10/3/17
Sam Robinson Reserves 5/19 vs University 26/11/16
Shahvir Irani 5/27 vs Waitakere 14/1/17
Regina Lilii Premier Woman 5/22 vs Takapuna
Lagi Telea 5/20 vs Howick Pakuranga
Toby Edwards B1 6/19
Rajeev Rajagopal 5/11
Osika Kaufononga 5/19
Avnit Prasad 5/29
Vishal Agarwal B3 5/36, 5/52
Utkarsh Jakhar 5/32,5/53
Ramandeep Kahlon 5/49
Jaswant Singh C1 Blue 6/36
Tahir Mehmood 5/62
Navdeep Singh One Day 1B 6/11
Satnam Singh Kang One Day 2A 5/20
Satinder Singh One Day 2C 5/34

Navdeep Aujla Premiers 12/87 vs Takapuna 
11/143 vs EC Bays

Vishal Agarwal B3 10/88

Shahvir Irani Reserves
Navdeep Singh One Day 1B

100’S 
Men and Women



Team Awarded For: 2016/17

BMFS Year 6B Most Valuable Player 
Best Fieldman 
Most Improved

Chris Uluulu 
Mafoa Vea 
Angalenna Vendt-Utakea

Year 6B Best Batsmen
Best Fielder
Best All-rounder
Most Improved

Mantej Singh
Jasjot Singh
Aaron Virdi
Rohan Bhana

Year 6A Best Batsmen
Best Fieldsman
Best All Rounder

Robinjot Singh
Midam Srivastava
Navjot Singh Gill

Year 7 Premier Best All Rounder
Best Batsmen
Best Bowler

Navi Gamage
Samuel Samuel
Tayla-Lee Malaesilia

Year 8A Most Improved
Best Bowler
Best All-rounder

Veron Sharma
Samir Anand
Harjot Singh

Year 9/10 Premier Best Batsmen 
Best Bowler 
Most Improved

Upinder Singh Ubhi
Preetpal Singh
Hruthin Pagadala

Under 14 Girls Best All Rounder  
Best Bowler
Most Improved

Tailor Maika-Mataora 
Caitlin Hakeagatoa 
Kayla Mataora-Smith

2015/2016 JUNIOR PRIZE WINNERS



Fifties Youth 
Miniature Batting Trophy

7 Prem Samuel Samuel 60no,56 

Pahul Singh 53

8A Abhijeet Singh 64no,50

Tannin Khurana 57,51

Shivanshu Sharma 51

Paramdeep Singh 50

9/10 Prem Ritapraj Gill 69,61,57,51

Harvir Singh-Birl 68,59,55

Hruthin Pagadala 87,61

Harjot Singh 77

Tannin Khurana 67

Ved Bhatt 56

Preetpal Singh 55

U 14 Girls Caitlin Hakeagatoa 61no

Tailor Maika-Mataora 72no

Faith Moa 50no
 

Hundreds 
Miniature Batting Trophy

7 Prem Samuel Samuel 109no

9/10 Prem Harvir Singh-Birl 101
 



5 Wickets in an innings  
4 wickets Year 6

9/10 Prem Preetpal Singh 6/8

10 wickets in a match

9/10 Prem Preetpal Singh

Bill Joynt Memorial Cup Highest Aggregate 
Youth Section

Harvir Singh-Birl  478 runs

Peach Product Cup Most Wickets Junior Club Preetpal Singh 35 wickets

Joynt Cup Best All-rounder in Youth 
Section

Preetpal Singh 178 runs & 
35 wkts

Burnside Cup Most Outstanding Junior Samuel Samuel 383 runs @ 
47.88

Louisa Lakua 
Memorial Cup 

Outstanding volunteer Martin Kaipo



MINUTES OF THE 110th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE 
PAPATOETOE CRICKET CLUB

 
held on the 14 August 2016 at 1.30 at the Papatoetoe Sports Centre.

Present:  Megan Spiers, Simon Poole, Les Gibbs, Nigel Hurst, Gary Troup, Peter Boyd, Guy 
Ronaldson, Roger Harris, Neil Ronaldson, John Lee, Garry Wood, Wally Stamp, Bhupinder 
Singh, Rajeev Ragajopal, Peter Ambler, Iain Laxon, Denis Currie,  David Price, Rodney Price.

1. Apologies
 Noel Burnside, Brett Plummer, Paul O’Brien, Ian Plummer, Gerry Green,  
 Guy Ronaldson moved that the apologies be accepted   Seconded Peter Ambler. 
             Carried
2. Minutes from 109th Annual General Meeting
 Confirmation of Minutes from 109th Annual General Meeting 
 Gary Troup moved minutes be accepted    Seconded Peter Boyd. 
             Carried
3. Matters Arising
 (a) Rodney bought up that it was David who had initiated the Life membership 
  for Nigel
 (b) Deceased VP’s and Life members to be taken off the list

4. Presentation and adoption of Annual Report and Balance Sheet for the 
 2016/17 Season.
 Nigel Hurst thanked Rodney Price 
 Gary Troup moved that the Annual report be accepted   Seconded Peter Boyd.
 
             Carried
5. ACA Report Iain Laxon
Ian briefly reported on Auckland Cricket Association.  
   The past season Aces went well in T20 and Plunket Shield.
   Hearts won the One day title.
   School cricket Blitz went well, that will continue into next season.
   ACA are focussing on top school cricket.
   Ian thanked all for their support in cricket.
Concerns were raised regarding a Premier team not turning up for the toss.  There was a very 
brief apology received from the club concerned.
Nigel thanked Ian for his report.

6. Financial Report 
 Simon briefly spoke on the financial report.  Highlighting some key points.
 Denis Currie moved that the financial report be accepted Seconded Peter Boyd
             Carried

7. President's Report
 Nigel briefly spoke on his report acknowledging the Life members and their   
 invaluable input into the club.  
 David Price moved that the President’s report be accepted as read 
            Seconded Peter Boyd 
              Carried



8. Chairman's Report 
 Peter briefly spoke on his report, acknowledging all the Life members. He would   
 like to see more volunteers in the club.
 Wally Stamp moved that the Chairman’s report be accepted.  
            Seconded Guy Ronaldson
             Carried
9. Election of officers for the 2016/17 Season
 a. Guy Ronaldson as Patron  Gary Troup/Nigel Hurst  carried
 b. Simon Poole  nominated Nigel Hurst as President for another term 
    Seconded Peter Ambler
 c. Gary Troup nominated Peter Boyd     Seconded Neil Ronaldson
 d. Peter Boyd nominated Gary Troup        Seconded Peter Ambler 
 e. Nigel Hurst nominated Simon Poole     Seconded Gary Troup
 f. Simon Poole nominated Garry Wood      Seconded Peter Ambler
 g. Nigel Hurst nominated Rodney Price as the Auditor   Seconded Neil Ronaldson.
    Simon acknowledged the work that Rodney does for the club and thanked   
    him for the support.
 Gary briefly spoke on the Committee.  He would like to see more players on the   
 committees.  He also acknowledged the change of demographics in the Papatoetoe   
 Club and fells that we should encourage more Indian members onto the committee.
 Nigel thanked the outgoing Committee and moved that nominations be closed.  
            Seconded Neil Ronaldson. 
             Carried
10. General Business
 a. A Tom Hellaby Cup has been purchased and it is used for the annual Golf   
  tournament
 b. A working party has been set up to work on the Constitution. Adrian Dale   
  emailed a copy of Eden Roskill Constitution which has been very helpful.  Garry   
  Wood acknowledged David Price, Peter Ambler and Peter Boyd on the work they   
  have done.
 c. Nigel Hurst moved that the Vice presidents be reinstated for the new season.  
             Carried
 d. Garry Wood spoke on the new processes for booking grounds
 e. Gary Troup acknowledged Megan and Simon for their work with the
  Annual report
 f. Peter Boyd acknowledge the work Gary Troup does to help with funding   
  applications, this has been appreciated by the club.
 g. The subject of business house cricket was raised.  It was suggested that we 
  try for Sunday afternoons. Simon raised the concerns of pirate cricketers being 
  a problem.
 h. David Price has found an article relating to the first title that Papatoetoe won in   
  1959.
 i. Gerry Green is in St Christopher’s. His hip has given in Members are most   
  welcome to visit him.
 j. Nigel thanked Iain Laxon, Life members Vice Presidents and members for   
  attending the 110th AGM

Nigel thank everyone for attending called the AGM closed at 2.26pm



PAPATOETOE CRICKET CLUB CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Once again it has been a good season for our club, particularly on the playing field, with our 
Premier men exceeding many doubters’ opinions and easily qualifying for the Championship 
round and looking like genuine title contenders right up till the penultimate round when all 
things didn’t go our way. It was a great team effort all year and congratulations to Stephen 
Money and Bhups for all your work and belief in the side during the year. Hopefully this 
platform will be built on next season. Women’s cricket is developing in leaps and bounds 
within our club and the results shown and achieved this year were quite spectacular, and we 
as a club need to continue to grow this area. Congratulations to everyone who represented 
Papatoetoe this year and thank you to all our captains, coaches and managers.

Whilst performances on the field have been encouraging we as a club have been treading 
water for the last few years and we all as a Committee agree we need to do more for all 
our club members and get our focus back on being a great club that everyone is proud of 
and wants to be part of again. It’s up to us to get our identity back. Certainly the pleasing 
results on the field helps generate a good vibe around the place but we need to do more 
particularly in our junior club, give these people a club and people they can identify with and 
make them feel welcome. We are all aware of the changing demographics of our club and 
society that have taken place over the last few years, and I don’t believe we have embraced 
this as well as we could have and as I mentioned the strength of our junior section and lack 
of volunteers probably reflects this.

We as a club / committee need to address this for our club to prosper. We need some help 
and input from a lot more people as it’s easy to see the governance of the club presently 
is not a great reflection of our actual membership base, their families and South Auckland 
generally.

It has been under my guidance as chairman that I thought we could set a governance 
structure that could deal with “running the cricket club “. I do firmly believe this still has a 
place but we have performed poorly in the running of cricket and service to our members, 
our focus and energies have not always been in the right areas. We have dropped the ball 
in a lot of areas and continue to rely too  heavily at times  on our paid staff to fulfil roles and 
responsibilities beyond what they are employed and remunerated to do.

I personally believe for our club to run efficiently it requires more than just the season to 
be our focus we need to be a club that operates year round.  A positive that has come from 
late in the season has been the feedback with regard to the newsletter that was instigated 
and put together by Regina and sent out weekly, we hope to grow on this and increase our 
circulation to our wider Papatoetoe family of past players and supporters

The staff at Kolmar particularly Justin and Tarryn have once again been great to deal with and 
great supporters of our club and what we are trying to do. We do need to be more involved 
in the Centre, it needs to feel like it’s ours and our club is run from there. With the continued 
support of the Kolmar Trust and its supporters many of our junior members and families 
who would normally have struggled to join have benefitted from the Choose Sport initiative 
again this year enabling them to be members and play at the club 

Like all organizations we continue to have to rely on funding for various aspects of the 
running of our club and this avenue continues to be our major source of revenue. It is an area 
where Gary Troup’s expertise and knowledge have once again served us well and we are truly 
indebted to him for this.



To all of our sponsors and charitable trusts as well as Auckland Cricket who continue to 
support us, thank you so much.

To Simon, Garry and the other Committee members Regina, Bhupinder and Gary Troup, thank 
you all for your time and input over the last season. Thanks also to Megan Spiers for her work 
in the application processes around funding. President Nigel, thanks for your support and 
sound advice throughout the year as well as the support we received from our Life Members 
at various times. 

To all our volunteers, coaches, managers, supporters and parents thank you all very much, 
but we still require more of you. I encourage you all to get involved in your club in the 
upcoming season and beyond, we all need to help out be in large or small contributions so 
our club continues to perform and function efficiently.

To all our players, I hope you enjoyed your season and look forward to seeing you all back at 
the club later in the year when the new season rolls around.

Peter Boyd 

Chairman Papatoetoe Cricket Club

Nigel Hurst, Guy Ronaldson and Navdeep Aujla



PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Another season has rolled by and I find myself reflecting 

on a very successful season yet again. Our Premier men’s 

team led by Stephen Money were oh so close to taking 

out the title this year. The depth of talent this young side 

is developing is a great sign of things to come. There was 

not a side in Auckland who you could say dominated us and 

with the majority of these young men back next season a 

Championship is perhaps not too far away.

Our grade teams were all very competitive with  B1 , C1 Blue 

and One Day 2C Fighters winning  titles in their respective 

grades. Thanks to all those who played for our club with 

such passion each week. My sincere thanks to the captains 

of each of these sides.

Our Woman’s team led by Regina are improving with every 

game and their input into our club both on and off the field 

is valued highly. To see the team at the clubrooms at the end 

of play most Saturdays is an example other teams could follow!

Our committee is a very dedicated group who toil endlessly with little thanks or 

acknowledgement. I would like to take this opportunity to thank Peter Boyd and his team for 

all they do off the field to keep our club on the field. Your efforts in raising necessary funding 

and the work you do to continue our proud history is very much appreciated.

Our coaches have done a great job and we are blessed with such a talented group. Thanks 

to Bhupinder, VJ Soma , Garry Wood and Neil Ronaldson and all with training and improving 

the skill level of our players throughout the grades.

Simon Poole is another who works tirelessly often behind the scenes to insure the smooth 

running of things on and off the field. Cheers Pooley again your efforts do not go unnoticed.

Our Life members are a tremendous group of true club men. 

The have a wealth of experience and are only too happy to 

impart their knowledge to younger players. The gatherings 

we have to acknowledge them are always well attended. My 

advice to young players is use their knowledge- have a chat 

to get to know them. 

We have a very long and proud history as a club. I thank all 

members for keeping this history alive. Have a safe warm 

winter and I will see you all come October. 

Nigel Hurst 
President

Nigel and Dennis Reunited



CLUB MANAGER’S REPORT

Whilst the 2016/17 season produced several outstanding performances by Papatoetoe teams 

we are still beset by the same problems as of recent years-dwindling Junior numbers ,a lack 

of parental support, problems with on-field discipline and the lack of the development of 

representative players at all levels. We have to realise that the Club has undergone a major 

ethnic transformation in the past 5 years and we need to better understand these differing 

groups and ensure that we meet their requirements and needs in the future. This is our 

biggest challenge. 

The breakdown of this seasons playing membership of 365 is:

 INDIAN 67%               Maori/Pacific Islanders 24%                     European   9%

Every Auckland Club is rated alongside the performance of its Premier team. In finishing 

third in the Hedley Howarth Trophy-our highest placing since winning in 2008/9-Papatoetoe 

Cricket remains at the forefront of Auckland Cricket. Congratulations to Coach Bhupinder 

Singh and captain Stephen Money for instilling a steely resolve in the side and except for 

one bad day could have been challenging for the title by season’s end. Strong performances 

by Logan Clark-who won Most Improved Premier player at the ACA Awards dinner, and 

Navdeep Aujla with  44 wickets led the way. Another title is not far away.

The heart-warming story of the season was the performance of our Premier Women’s 

side. For a team that lost all 11 players three years ago to finish in the Top Four in all three 

Competitions this season was an outstanding achievement. Player/Coach Regina Lilii was 

crucial to this rapid improvement and she was rewarded by winning the Premier Women’s 

MVP Award at the ACA dinner. This team also has a number of Samoan internationals and 

things are looking bright for the future.

Our B1 side under Toby Edwards battled for the Championship all season long-winning the 

One Day title but just missed out on promotion to Senior A. This side is a breeding ground 

for future Premier/Reserve players. The C1 Blue side under Gurpreet Arora dominated their 

grade and won promotion to Senior C3. Well done boys.

This season we had 8 One Day sides-up from 4 last season - Papatoetoe had the third most 

One Day sides in Auckland. These sides are mainly self-sufficient 'closed shop' teams, but play 

an important role for Papatoetoe-particularly among the differing Indian communities. Our 

2C Fighters team-one of the new teams-won their grade whilst the All Stars finished third in 

the same grade. Thank you to all these sides-you are a pleasure to deal with and hope to see 

you back next year.

To the Junior Grades where our Year 9/10 Premier side won their Section of the One Day 

Championship as well as the Ken Deas Cup for the Two Day Championship. These boys 

represent our stars of the future and there is some real talent among them. Our Year 8A 

side also won their section Pre-Christmas comfortably but fortunately had to disband after 

Christmas as 5-6 players were required to play school cricket. The Year 7 Premiers, 6A and 



both 6B sides developed during the season and results should come next year. Thank you to 

all the Coaches of these sides-Balraj Gill, Munish Anand, Onkar Singh, Mark Rawnsley, Jana 

Gamage, Fiona Macree, Ranjit Singh, Vikram Virdi and to all the parents who helped.

One pleasing development this season was that we had both an Under 14 and an Under 12 

Girls teams. Thanks to Regina Lilii, Nickie Maro and to all the parents who helped during the 

season-particularly with transport in getting the girls to their games.

So another season has come and gone with some successes on the field but still a lot of work 

to be done if we are really able to reflect the diversity of the Papatoetoe and surrounding 

regions and make our Club one that everybody is comfortable in.

Simon Poole 
Club Manager



COACHING DIRECTOR’S DEVELOPENT REPORT 2016/2017

The 2016-17 season has seen the 
continuation of the Club’s highly 
successful in-schools coaching 
program. Funded as a partnership 
between Counties Manukau 
Sport, KiwiSport, Auckland Cricket 
and the Club the program saw 
over 20,000 individual coaching 
opportunities offered to over 
5000 boys and girls through the 
South Auckland region. Whilst 
Schools such as Bairds Mainfreight 
Primary, Mission Heights Junior College and Holy Cross were significant users, new schools 
like Ormiston Junior College and Fergusson Intermediate were introduced to what we offer 
in our program.
Regina Lili’i joined both our coaching staff and Premier women’s team for the season where 
she did an admirable job as Premier Women’s Player/Coach where she was the MVP for the 
Auckland Women’s Premier grade. Her focus was on promoting and driving up interest in the 
Girls section of the Club to grow the base for the Premier Ladies side.  She was very successful 
in getting coaching sessions happening in schools especially in the Year seven and eight girls 
where she ran in a very good introduction to competitive cricket by linking the coaching to an 
afterschool mid-week interschool competition. The standout success was in the preparation 
of the Holy Cross team that won their way through to the Auckland Regional qualifiers for the 
New Zealand Cricket National Cup. Two or three of these girls will be expected to make the 
transition to the Club either in the under 15 team or into the Emerging Hearts grade which is 
great news for all the hard work Gina put into the school. Other new schools included Chapel 
Heights Primary, Flatbush Primary, Baverstock Primary and Mangere Central School.  

The Club assisted with the local Primary school cluster field days where over fifty boys and 
girls teams between Mangere and Otara were introduced to cricket in a modified format 
competition run over one day. A number of these schools also participated in the Auckland 
Cricket Blitz after school competition with a third of the regions entries coming from South 
Auckland. This was especially pleasing in schools like De La Salle and Mission Heights where 
good work was done by both staff and teachers to promote Cricket activity.
 Although these figures don’t often flow into rapidly increasing club numbers it does reflect 

PE sessions at McCauley High School Holiday program at Kolmar with Feala

The coaching team at Mangere Central



the impact that the Club has in the local area in the context of introducing school age 
children to competitive cricket in a safe, convenient and fun environment, something the 
Committee takes very seriously as part of the Club’s responsibility of growing the game. The 
importance of the continued emphasis on community cricket delivery will underpin New 
Zealand Cricket’s strategic growth strategies for the next twenty years as evidenced in the 
One Cricket Report that has been complied by Martin Sneddon where in an interview with 
the Club representatives he expressed strong support for the Club initiatives in this key area. 
This was further evidenced with the ACA altering the Club is The Hub subsidy grant to the 
Club by a significant amount for the incoming season.
Internally while we had a good season especially with the progress in girl’s cricket it is 
clear more focus needs to be placed on getting junior club members more coaching. The 
expectation that Dad’s and in some cases Mum’s will do this is less true than ever so the Club 

needs to ensure all the junior members have access to good coaching. Clearly this will come 
at a cost so the Committee needs to establish how the funding will be sourced and applied, 
but this is an essential added value the club must provide for the junior section from now on 
if we want to attract and retain good young players.

Garry Wood 
Development Officer  |  June 2017

FEEDBACK from schools

Luke Sumich      Leader of Learning      Ormiston Junior College                      
Garry thanks for your proactive integration with Papatoetoe cricket and our brand new school.
Regina Lilii has been outstanding. She is coaching girls with such patience, 
encouragement, and focusing on improvement. It is obvious she is a very skilled 
coach. Our girls are excited and motivated to give cricket a go. Regina has organised 
an interschool competition and for most of our girls this is a first time ever to play. 
What is crucial with all external coaches they have to be good communicators and reliability 
is essential. On these counts Regina has been exemplary.
Sarah Hann       Holy Cross School
Regina has been an asset to have as part of our cricket programme at Holy Cross School. 
The girls have learnt so much from her this term and really look forward to her trainings.  
She has been great with all levels of cricket from beginner to girls that need extension. 
She is awesome!
Charlotte Maumea   Redoubt North 
Our girls now have a new love for cricket that hasn’t been seen before, most mornings   
before school, at morning tea and at lunchtimes (even the days they don’t have trainings) 
you will see them practising what Regina has taught them on the cricket wicket.

 Regina teaching bowling at Mission HeightsHoly Cross awareness sessions 



OBITUARIES

Gary  “Fingers” Speedy  has been a large part of the Papatoetoe Cricket Club for 

over 60 years. Gary started in the schoolboys in the mid 1950s and his first adult team was the 

4th Intermediate XI in the 1958/59 season. After 3 seasons in the club’s second XI, Gary first 

played for the Premiers in 1963/64, and played there for nine seasons through to 1971/72. 

Gary shared in three Championship winning teams during this very successful period. He also 

served two years on the committee and co-coached the first club Womens team in 1966/67.

Gary then captained the second XI for three seasons, during which time he probably played 

his best cricket, and was awarded the Farman Cup for Top All-rounder for two successive 

seasons. He then played a final season for the Premiers in 1977/78. During this time Gary 

participated in two club touring teams to Australia in 1971 and 1976. Wife Jeanette organised 

the club afternoon teas and set a high standard for following years while son Cam was 

making his way through the schoolboy and youth grades to eventually follow Gary into the 

Premier team.

After several more years in Senior B (second XI), Gary first joined Bob Shearer’s Presidents 

Grade team in 1982/83 and played 15 seasons there – a very enjoyable and prolific time 

for Gary as he scored six centuries during this period. Gary also played in two Golden Oldie 

tournaments-Auckland in 1984 and Brighton in 1986. During his time at Papatoetoe Gary 

was a true club stalwart, putting vast time into coaching and managing schoolboy and youth 

teams.

In retirement Gary and Jeanette moved to Masterton, where Gary passed away in February. 

A well attended memorial service held in the Kolmar complex  was a great tribute to the high 

regard and  esteem that so many club members felt for Gary. It also provided an insight into 

Gary’s high standing within the Electrical industry in Auckland.

Peter Rich followed his father, Bill Rich to the club in the 1950s and was a genuine all-

rounder in the top two teams. Rugby became his primary sport and he played many games 

for Counties as a front row forward. Later Peter and his wife, Annette ran a Hardware business 

at Hunters Corner and sponsored a cup for the initial club Twilight tournament in 1977/78 

which was very successful in promoting club spirit and ran for many years. Peter and Annette 

moved to Thames and he was club manager at the Maramarua Golf Course for several years 

before passing away recently at Thames. 



PREMIER MEN CAPTAIN'S REPORT

It is pleasing to be writing this report with the Premier squad taking significant strives forward 
this season. Results on the field were the most successful that this core group of players has 
achieved in the four to five seasons that we have been playing together. 

The success of our team is a credit to a number of people who give up their time and energy 
to support our side. “General”John Lee is key member of our group using his vast experience 
to impart his wisdom. He is invaluable and ensures that all the small things run smoothly, but 
most importantly reminds us what it is to play for Papatoetoe. Thank you to Brett Paterson for 
taking up the scoring duties again this year. Neil Ronaldson again was a key member of the 
coaching staff and the often-tough job of team selection. Roly’s experience as a player and 
great understanding of the game ensured that we were more often able to put our best side 
on the field. Vijay Soma-“Legend” for all the work that he does with both the Reserves and  
Premier side and ensuring the next generation of players are continuing to come through. 
A big thank you to the committee  Gary Troup, Peter Boyd, Simon Poole and Nigel Hurst for 
your on going support throughout the season. Thank you to all past players, members and 
Life members for your support and interest in the Premier side, it is always a big part of what 
makes us successful and we hope to see this continue well into the future.

Our success or our lack of success in previous seasons has been down to poor culture within 
the Premier and Premier Reserves squads. Individuals can win a cricket game, but it takes a 
team  to win consistently throughout a season. We have always had the talented individuals 
but we have never had a team. This was the focus for Bhupinder and I this season, to make 
a team of these talented individuals. A lot of this success and change of culture in our side 
comes down to the hard work and planning of Bhups. This began in pre-season where the 
standards that we set were at a much higher level. All players were expected to train at a 
greater level, work harder and this was role modelled by Bhupinder  in every training. It is 
expected that every player trained at that level and players were made aware if they were 
not working at the expected standard. For some they were not able to train at this standard 
we had set or were not able to handle the criticism. It may seem tough but these were not 
the individuals who were willing to become a team. I believe this was the catalyst for our 
successful season as our training improved and as a result we began to win and we expected 
to win. So well done Bhups and hopefully you can raise the standards even higher next 
season. 

In terms of results we finished 3rd in the Two-Day competition, once again this was our focus 
and where we spent most of energy. In the T20 competition, we were knocked out in the 
Semi-Finals and in the One-Day competition we were well out of playoff contention with only 
three wins out of seven matches. As a whole, we improved significantly in every competition 
which is pleasing. However, it is a season that could have been even better if we were able 
to seize upon some of the strong opportunities that we made for ourselves. Two results in 
particular stand-out for me in the Two-Day competition and even more more disappointingly 
both games were at home in which we were dominant after day one. The first was against 
Cornwall where we batted the day and amassed over 400 runs. We were unable to bowl them 
out on the second day having them eight down. This was a valuable three points that we 
missed. The second and what eventually put us out of the running for the title was our loss to 



Takapuna. Batting first, we made it through to 240 all out at tea. In the last session we bowled 
magnificently taking five wickets to have them 70-5. Importantly we were unable to dismiss 
their captain that evening missing a few opportunities. This came back to haunt us on the 
second day with him scoring 180*. It was a year full of great victories. We beat every team 
that we played in some format apart from Parnell. Previously I had never beaten Suburbs 
New Lynn and we did them twice both home and away with Jeet Raval opening the batting 
for them in the One-Dayer after Christmas. We also had an outright victory over Takapuna at 
Takapuna, this result showed what our team can do on wickets that offer turn. It is a shame 
we aren’t able to replicate this on our home wicket as I truly believe we would be unbeatable 
on that type of wicket. Ironically spin friendly home wickets is what eventually won them 
the title. We also had a great victory over Cornwall in the T20 quarterfinal, which sent us into 
the semi-finals, a stage further than this group had been. These victories over good sides has 
instilled belief and made us realise we can do it against everyone.

Lastly I have to mention the standout performers this year. Caleb Brookland had his best 
season with the bat and really led from the front opening the batting. His success at the top 
of the order paved the way for others to follow. I am expecting a big season out of him next 
year- watch this space. Amrinder Sohal also had a great season, particularly before Christmas 
where he often made batting look easy and carried us through to defendable totals. I am 
looking forward to having him back next year and taking on even more responsibility with 
the bat. The standout performer however was Logan Clark. What a season , not only runs but 
the elegance with which he scored them was a pleasure to watch. His 150 against Cornwall 
at home was pure class and I hope he continues to new heights. I should also mention that 
Logan was one of the players that missed out on the team for the first match of the season. 
It is a credit to him and his desire to be successful that saw him come back strong with 
impressive performances, firstly scoring big runs for the Reserves in the first few games and 
then continuing that form for the Premier side. He was also at the first game at warm-ups 
helping and watched the whole day. This is a reflection of the team culture that we are trying 
to set and which Logan has become a big part of.

To the bowling- all the seamers did a great job for us this year. In particular Abdullah and 
Abishek  who often got key break throughs and set-up a number of wins for us. I should also 
acknowledge a number of important cameo innings at the tail which helped bump up our 
score. It is no secret that our spin attack is class with Navdeep and Bhupinder. Both bowled 
fantastically well in all formats and spun us to a number of victories. It is a credit to both of 
them that when we play away teams produce wickets without spin to negate their threat. 
We need to be more willing to do this with our home conditions and be willing to produce 
wickets that suit our players.

Thanks again to all those who have supported the team and I this season. I look forward to 
seeing everyone again next year and to keep working hard towards titles.

Stephen Money

Papatoetoe Premier Captain



Abhishek Patel Arminder Sohal

Logan ClarkStephen Money



Premier Batting I NO HS RUNS AVE 100’S 50’S

Logan Clark 22               3 151 626 32.95 1 5

Arminder Sohal 23 0 77 613 26.65 6

Stephen Money 19 1 94 474 26.33 4

Caleb Brookland 23 1 66 508 23.09 2

Ben Curran 16 0 87 339 21.18 2

Robbie Compston 15 1 72* 280 20.00 1

Lance Shaw 9 3 50* 119 19.88 1

Nathan Hattingh 15 2 52* 221 17.00 1

Navdeep Aujla 20 2 50 279 15.50 1

Abdullah Sayed 18 1 40 259 15.35

Luke Istead 10 1 44 134 14.88

Bhupinder Singh 17 6 33 157 14.27

Abishek Patel 16 10 31 48 8.00

Premier Bowling O R W AVE BEST 5 

Wickets

Bhupinder Singh 190 608 36 16.89 4/26

Luke Istead 60.2 270 12 22.50 3/30

Navdeep Aujla 221 1052 44 23.90 6/35 4

Logan Clark 53 335 14 23.93 3/16

Arminder Sohal                               68.4 291 12 24.25 5/57 1

Abdullah Sayed                                143.3 652 23 28.35 4/37

Ben Curran                                           4.5 29 1 29.00 1/7

Lance Shaw                                          31.2 142 4 35.50 3/40

Abhishek Patel                                     171.1 792 22 36.00 4/43

Caleb Brookland 2 26 0 0/6



2016/17 PREMIER WOMEN SQUAD

After taking a season off to explore Japan for a year, jumping headfirst into a Player/
Coach’s role for the Premier Women was quite a challenging yet extremely fun experience. 
As a team, we worked very hard on building a culture around the acronym, BASICS (Best, 
Attitude, Supportive, Intent, Courage, Strong) and more importantly, learning to enjoy and 
love the game again. Trainings included plenty of fitness and increased from once to twice 
a week with the addition of a Wednesday night open-wicket session, which really helped 
improve our fielding and level of game awareness as a group. As the season progressed, the 
team grew tighter as a unit and quickly became more and more competitive each week. 

The squad included some fresh new faces: 
Kawa Mataora, Leiu Bourne, Prescilla Pomee, 
Ngaire Anitoni, Serafina Andrew, myself and 
fellow Auckland Heart Feala Vaelua (who 
transferred from Waitakere). In addition to 
that, experienced Kilikiti (Samoan Cricket) 
player, Malia Tato joined the squad halfway 
through the season after filling in and 
discovering a newfound passion for “English” 
cricket. It also saw the return of Lelia, Tetiare, 
Ernestina, Koitai, Lagi, and Taofi from the 
previous season.



Out of eight teams across the Premier 
Women’s competition, we finished fourth 
in the T20 and Prichard Cup Limited Overs 
competitions and unfortunately, just 
missed out on a place in the Pearl Dawson 
Limited Overs final after a fifteen-run loss 
to Auckland University. However, the team 
did well to come back a week later with a 
convincing 75-run win against Waitakere 
to take third place. In amongst all that, I’d 
have to say that we definitely won first prize 
for being the loudest (and most fun) team in the competition, with plenty of team and 
individual highlights along the way:

Defending 112 runs in a pre-Christmas Prichard Cup Limited Overs match 
  against top of the table, Takapuna where we won by two runs, and helped us secure a   
  spot in the post-Christmas Top Four Pearl Dawson Limited Overs competition.

Serafina scoring 74 not out on debut against Eden Roskill and finishing the season as   
  the sixth highest run-scorer in the overall women’s competitions with a total of 372 runs.

Lelia and Regina’s record 166-run partnership against Auckland University to chase down  
  188 and win by 8 wickets, which included Lelia’s maiden half-century with 60 not out and  
  Regina’s maiden century with 107 not out. 

Lagi finishing the season as the second highest wicket-taker in the overall women’s  
  competition with 29 wickets across 18 matches including a five-for against Howick   
  Pakuranga taking 5/20. Lagi also went on to win the McKenzie Cup for the Most Improved  
  Premier Grade player (Women's).

Our team winning the Stringfellow Cup for the Most Improved Premier Women's Grade  
  Team of the Year.

Regina winning the Premier Women’s Player of the year finishing the season with the   
  highest CricHQ MVP ranking. 

Having current White Ferns coach and legend, Haidee Tiffen attend our last training session  
  of the season who shared plenty of useful tips with us and absolutely loved our team culture.

So, full credit to the girls for their dedication 
and commitment throughout the entire 
season - it was great to see the improvements 
being made every week. Also on behalf of the 
team, a huge thanks to Garry Wood for all his 
ongoing support throughout the season, we 
really appreciate it! 

I look forward to working with you all again 
very soon - bring on season 2017/18!

Coach 
Regina Lilii



Premier Women Batting M I no 100 50 4s 6s HS R Ave BF S/R

Regina Lilii 15 14 6 1 3 34 0 107* 503 62.88 698 72.06

Serafina Andrew 17 16 3 0 2 33 0 74* 372 28.62 628 59.24

Lelia Bourne 15 13 2 0 1 19 0 60* 204 18.55 410 49.76

Taofi Lafai 16 12 1 0 0 5 0 30 144 13.09 358 40.22

Feala Vaelua 14 9 1 0 0 9 0 31 103 12.88 175 58.86

Lagi Otila Telea 17 17 1 0 0 6 0 23 167 10.44 494 33.81

Tetiare Mataora 14 10 1 0 0 7 0 24 75 8.33 144 52.08

Malia Tato 13 8 4 0 0 0 0 11 27 6.75 54 50

Leiu Bourne 15 8 1 0 0 3 0 13 44 6.29 89 49.44

Koitai Mataora 13 8 1 0 0 2 0 10 38 5.43 99 38.38

Kawa Mataora 9 5 3 0 0 0 0 5* 8 4.00 50 16

Prescilla Pomee 7 3 0 0 0 0 0 6 8 2.67 17 47.06

Ernestina Bonsu-Maro 9 4 0 0 0 0 0 7 7 1.75 33 21.21

Ngaire Faamitai Anitoni 13 9 4 0 0 0 0 2 4 0.80 43 9.3

Kawa Mataora 2 0        -  -

Premier Women 

Bowling

M BB Maiden Runs W 5WI 10W BBI Ave S/R Econ

Regina Lilii 16 632 26 251 28 1 0 5/22 8.96 22.57 2.38

Lagi Otila Telea 18 684 15 364 29 1 0 5/20 12.55 23.59 3.19

Taofi Lafai 17 399 3 272 14 0 0 3/7 19.43 28.5 4.09

Feala Vaelua 15 624 11 411 21 0 0 4/26 19.57 29.71 3.95

Malia Tato 13 418 4 303 14 0 0 4/10 21.64 29.86 4.35

Ngaire Anitoni 13 256 1 251 8 0 0 4/48 31.38 32 5.88

Tetiare Mataora 15 337 2 285 8 0 0 2/21 35.63 42.13 5.07

Prescilla Pomee 8 18 0 36 1 0 0 1/14 36.00 18 12

Koitai Mataora 13 18 0 28 0 0 0 0/11 - 9.33



PAPATOETOE MEN’S PREMIER RESERVE 2016/17 SEASON
As I sit here writing another end of season report, I must first express how disappointing the 
past season was.  A mid table finish for the Reserves does not reflect the amount of potential 
amongst those who played in our team this season. For me, as captain, the season had many 
disruptions, some of which on face value, should not  have affected the way individuals play 
but in all honesty, when you dig further into these case by case situations, they actually did 
effect the way the Reserve grade team played. 

Until all players start to understand that it is the team which is the underlying reason as to why 
we play cricket every Saturday, our team will not succeed.  Many of the players that played for 
the Reserves this season, failed to understand the needs of the team. Many focused on their 
own individual aspirations, agendas, which was to the detriment of the team.  

Moving forward into next season, as a squad, it is imperative everyone starts to understand 
what it means to commit to a team and the direction the team is going in. If we commit 
and stop pulling in different directions as individuals we will start to succeed as team and a 
greater squad. 

As for the highlights this season, there were a couple. Logan Clark with the Reserves only 100 
vs Takapuna, Sam Robinson and Shahvir Irani taking 5 wicket bags. 

We must look to work harder and smarter next season as a Reserve grade team.  More of the 
youngsters need to develop an all-round cricket awareness and knowledge.  The numbers 
will come if more of the fringe Premier players start to learn about the game. I sincerely hope 
we can begin this process during the upcoming season. 

Before I do sign off, I must take the time to firstly thank Bhups, Neil and Stephen for setting 
up this season and running the sessions, selections, working with the youngsters that are at 
Papatoetoe. I hope many of you will commit to their direction for the upcoming season as we 
start to chase titles for our great club.  Bhups and Neil, we all thank you for the time and effort 
you put in at trainings and on Saturdays.  We must also thank you for the behind the scenes 
work you put in, most of which are not seen by the senior squad. 

Lastly, I would like to wish, Brendan Austin and Shahvir Irani all the best in their retirement.  
Both of these gentlemen have been a big part of the reserves for the last 5 years.  They have 
both won titles and had success during their time in the 2nds.  Perhaps if they played at 
another club, their loyalty and commitment may have been rewarded with more Premier 
cricket. I thank them both for their support through my last 3 years as captain. 

 

Winter well and see you all at pre-season.

Vijay Soma 
Captain



Reserves Batting INNINGS RUNS AVE H/S

LOGAN CLARK 3 230 76.67 120

ROB COMPSTON 1 46 46.00 46

LANCE SHAW 3 130 43.33 37

CHRISTIE O'BRIEN 6 210 35.00 81

AUE PARIMA 7 172 24.57 79

BRENDAN AUSTIN 16 370 23.12 88

STU MONEY 6 121 20.16 50

AKSHAY LUTHRA 4 78 19.50 50

VIJAY SOMA 12 205 17.08 47

RORY O'BRIEN 8 134 16.75 44

KARAN ANAND 7 117 16.71 22

DILPREET SINGH 11 172 15.63 74

PRATIK LAWANDE 7 106 14.14 60

MANINDER SINGH 6 82 13.67 40

SAM ROBINSON 17 215 12.64 37

NEIL RONALDSON 1 12 12.00 12

NATHAN HATTINGH 4 46 11.50 25

SHAHVIR IRANI 11 118 10.72 51

JACK SHIMMIN 10 107 10.70 20

ALEX EDWARDS 5 51 10.20 26

AVNIT PRASAD 7 57 8.14 30

TAINE BROOKLAND 5 39 7.80 20

PRATIK PATEL 10 71 7.10 16

SANJIT BIRLA 1 5 5.00 5

KAMAL YADAV 4 13 3.25 6

SUNIT BIRLA 2 3 1.50 7

MANOJ KUMAR 1 1 1.00 1



Reserves Bowling OVERS WICKETS RUNS AVE B/BOWLING

SHAHVIR IRANI 43 13 176 13.54 5-27

LANCE SHAW 4 1 16 16.00 1-16

NATHAN HATTINGH 26 6 106 17.67 3-5

AVNIT PRASAD 81 14 256 18.29 2-53

VIJAY SOMA 56 9 184 20.44 1-39

SAM ROBINSON 92 15 322 21.47 5-19

LOGAN CLARK 11 3 65 21.67 1-34

JACK SHIMMIN 136 20 501 25.05 4-14

ARMENPREET SINGH 5 2 52 26.00 2-52

BRENDAN AUSTIN 146 13 363 27.92 2-25

ALEX EDWARDS 12 2 67 33.50 1-28

KARAN ANAND 31 3 102 34.00 1-21

SUNIT BIRLA 62 6 205 34.17 3-49

SANJIT BIRLA 19 3 111 37.00 1-25

STU MONEY 3 1 41 41.00 1-29

MANOJ KUMAR 10 1 50 50.00 1-50



PAPATOETOE B1 REPORT

One day championship – 1st 

Two day championship - 3rd 

Overall championship - 3rd

With the aim of obtaining promotion to the A1 grade we unfortunately fell short by 4.44 
points. We had enough players of quality to achieve this objective but could not capitalise 
at opportune moments.  Whilst the team performed strongly for the majority of the season, 
lessons must be learnt in regards to the mental approach in these key moments. I believe it 
is important for the team to reach its potential in the A1 grade and further the development 
pathway for young players into the Reserve side. 

The defining moment of the season came in our penultimate two day match against Grafton. 
After bowling Grafton out for 74 and leading by 100 runs on the first day we were in prime 
position to earn a crucial outright win on what was a difficult pitch to bat on. However, on day 
2 we were short on specialist bowlers and failed to take regular wickets with Grafton batting 
much of the day. Grafton’s 10th wicket partnership was particularly frustrating soaking up 
20 overs and adding 48 runs. This proved to be the difference as we were 20 runs short at 
the close of play. The 6 points from an outright win in this match would have been enough 
to overtake North Shore in the overall championship. This proved to be a disappointing 
outcome considering how close we came. However, it provides experience that is important 
in our development as a team. 

The performance of our batsmen was excellent this season with very consistent performances 
throughout. This effort was lead superbly by Pratik Lawande who scored 3 centuries and was 
comfortably the top scorer in the grade. He was well supported by Manjinder Singh and 
Akshaye Luthra who consistently contributed with the bat. Both Akshaye and Gagandeep 
Singh also scored centuries putting the team’s century tally at 5. 

Our bowling was good in patches but struggled in crucial matches towards the end of the 
season where we lacked specialist bowlers and were forced to rely on batsmen who could 
bowl. Rajeev Rajagopal was the top wicket taker with 24 wickets. This was in addition to 
Rajeev’s 349 runs establishing him as the standout all-rounder in the team. Manoj Kumar 
was not far behind in the wickets department with 22. His absence in the latter part of the 
season was a big loss given his ability to consistently make breakthroughs. Rajeev, Oscar 
Kaufononga and Avnit Prasad all produced valuable five-wicket hauls.

I would like to thank the players for what was a memorable season. It was a season that 
included a great deal of success that we should be proud of as a team. This was my first 
season playing cricket since 2013 so the thought of captaining the team was rather daunting. 
However, Rajeev’s support in particular was much appreciated and took a lot of pressure off 
me. I look forward to next season where we hope to build on the success of this year and win 
promotion into the A1 grade.

Toby Edwards 
B1 Captain

 



B1 Batting I NO R HS Ave 50s 100s

Pratik Patel 9 1 593 151 74.13 0 3

Akshaye Luthra 11 2 312 111 34.67 1 1

Tim Dowling 10 3 214 64 30.57 1 0

Gagandeep Singh 9 1 239 125 29.88 1 1

Manjinder Singh 13 1 353 76 29.42 3 0

Rajeev Rajagopal 13 1 349 88 29.08 3 0

Toby Edwards 12 3 256 74* 28.44 1 0

B1 Bowling Overs Runs Wickets Best bowling Average

Rajeev Rajagopal 109.1 390 24 5/11 16.25

Manoj Kumar 115.3 393 22 4/16 17.86

Toby Edwards 47.3 186 14 6/19 13.29

Oscar Kaufononga 49 173 12 5/19 14.42

Avnit Prasad 42.1 126 11 5/29 11.45

Nitin Mankotia 63.4 279 11 3/52 25.36

Hetu Shah 41 148 7 2/29 21.14

Avnit Prasad Rajeev Ragajopal Pratik Lawande



PAPATOETOE B3 White

Vishal Agarawal B3



PAPATOETOE C1 Blue

The season has concluded well for us as we ended up winning the Championship. However 
we had our fair share of ups and downs. We have come out strong as a team and are ready to 
play at the next level next season. At times we were short of players and  the club was able to 
provide support and organize  players for us .We also had allegations made against us about 
bad umpiring decisions even though there was no substance to it. We played the game 
with integrity and I strictly advised my players to play and make fair decisions. We, however, 
encountered bad umpiring and bad sportsmanship in the unlikely and unexpected team 
of Senior players who have been playing the game for decades. I am referring to Waitakere 
here. But we dealt with the situations as they arose to the best of our ability. I personally 
scored three centuries and our bowlers performed well, especially Jaswant who took 6 for in 
a home game. We  had a couple of very close games but individuals like Taheer and Shamsher 
Singh stood up and got us home .All-rounders like Sandeep Singh played  crucial roles by 
contributing with the bat as well as with then ball. Finally thanks to the ongoing support 
from the Papatoetoe club.-it is very much appreciated.

My only feedback will be in relation to the Prize Giving ceremony. I believe in order to attract 
more people to the function, more people per team need to be recognized rather than one 
person getting four or five awards .There are only limited individuals getting the prizes while 
others watch. There should be separate categories i.e best batsman, bowler, fielder per team. 
That way there will be competitive spirit as well amongst the players.

Happy to assist in the player enrolment at the start of the season.

I also plan to get into coaching/umpiring as well so will appreciate any support from the club.

Regards 
Gurpreet

Gurepreet Arora C1 Blue



ONE DAY PRIZE WINNERS



Friday night year 0-4

President Nigel Hurst and Life Member Gary Troup



PAPATOETOE TE ULU EMERGING HEARTS 



PAPATOETOE UNDER 14 FUTURE HEARTS

It was a pleasure coaching the U14 girls for the first time this season which involved two 
trainings sessions a week prior to the Premier 
Women. It also included the U12 girls along 
with a few of the Te Ulu Emerging Hearts 
players. With the amount of natural talent 
involved with this group paired with their 
enthusiasm and eagerness to learn, the future 
of women’s cricket at Papatoetoe Cricket is 
looking very bright.  

A massive focus for me while working with this 
group was to ensure that first and foremost, 
they were always having fun and being good 
teammates. Secondly is that they learn and 
understand the basic skills required to bat, bowl, and field so that these skills start to become 
ingrained the more these girls continue to play. 

So, it was fantastic to see the 
improvements the team was making 
every week. They started the season 
off all out for 74 runs in their first game 
against Ellerslie, and losing by three 
wickets to finishing the season off in 
style by almost doubling their total to 



140 runs - no wickets down, and winning by 14 runs against the same opposition. Davinya 
also did a great job as captain to keep the team motivated every game and by the end of the 
season was starting to understand the basics of setting a field. In addition to that, one major 
work-on for next season will be for everyone to learn the names of the standard fielding 
positions by the end of the season.

There were also plenty of other on and off-field highlights in between:

The team finishing Runners-up in the U14B Future Hearts – Pre-Christmas competition.

Tailor Maika-Mataora was awarded the Best All Rounder in the team after finishing 
  the season with five wickets and the most runs with a total of 233 which included a 
  highest score of 72 not out against Howick Pakuranga. Tailor also went on to win the 
  Club’s Rose Henare Cup for being the Most Promising Player - Womens Cricket.

Caitlin Hakeagatoa was awarded the Best Bowler with a total of eight wickets and ten 
  maidens. She was also very handy with the bat finishing off with 196 runs and a highest 
  score of 61 not out. 

Davinya Lulia also took eight wickets for the season and scored a total of 189 runs.

Kayla Mataora-Smith was awarded the Most Improved Player in the team after starting 
  the season as a tail-ender and ended up opening the batting in their last game of the 
  season where she made 29 not out and had an unbeaten 140-run opening partnership 
  with Tailor.

In Faith Lilii-Moa’s first season playing cricket, she scored her first half-century with 50 
  not out against Auckland University and also took a total of five wickets. 

The girls were also treated to a visit by current White Ferns coach, Haidee Tiffen during 
  their final training session of the season which they all really enjoyed.

To the girls, thank you for always bringing your best attitude to trainings and games, and 
for making my coaching role fun! Last, but not least, a massive thanks to Nickie Maro who 
played the very important roles of Manager, taxi driver, and scorer for the team. Hopefully we 
will see an increase in parental support next season to help ease the pressure off our trusty 
manager. I look forward to working with all of you again very soon and don’t forget to invite 
your friends along so that we can continue to grow our numbers. 

Bring on season 2017/18!      Coach 
          Regina Lilii

Under 14 B girls



PAPATOETOE YEAR 9/10 PREMIER

Year 9 10 Prem



Harvir Singh-Birl

Year 9-10 prem

Ved Bhatt



PAPATOETOE  UNDER 12 JUNIOR HEARTS B

Under 12B Girls



PAPATOETOE Year 7 PREMIER 

With the decision to step up from being 6A champions last season to play Year 7 Premiers 
brought a whole realm of new challenges for the players this year.
Playing 40 overs  instead of the 28 or so from last year meant our players had to adjust 
their game plans to bat the full allotment of overs if they were to compete, which proved 
challenging to begin with and we struggled to grasp this in the first few games. If we batted 
out the overs we generally posted a competitive score and won most of these games with a 
power based batting line up. Unfortunately this was generally not the case and we struggled 
to compete against some very tough competition. 
With our games scheduled for afternoons, which meant that I could not attend most of these 
and Jana Gamage had to coach, umpire and organise the team on game days, which I must 
thank him for as it is a very long day out in the sun. Thanks also to or team of supporters and 
scorers and it was nice to see so many parents watching the games with family and children 
week in and week out! 
Our pre championship matches saw us finish 7th out of 10 teams in pool 2 with 3 wins from 
9 games and 1 no result. We were placed in pool 2 (out of 3) and ended up losing 6 from 7 
games with 1 no result due to weather. With strong competition in this final round we played 
hard and never gave up but struggled to finish teams off in the end. 
Of note during the year we had a stand out performance from Samuel Samuel scoring  109 
not out. Solid bowling from the team during the year was pleasing and, as always, the old 
adage “catches win matches” proved to be correct with our team missing critical wickets at 
times that could have swung many games. 
I wish all the players good luck in their games next season, where ever they may be playing, 
as I won’t be able to coach next season due to my work and own sporting commitments. 
It has been a pleasure coaching them for the past few years. Big thanks to Simon Poole for 
everything he does for all the teams at the club!!

All the Best, Mark Rawnsley. 



Year 7 Prem

Samuel Samuel 7 Prem



PAPATOETOE  Bairds Mainfreight Year 6

MPS/Papatoetoe Cricket Team had a tough season from the 
very beginning.  We struggled to get enough players for the 
team, and then struggled to get the players we did have to 
both training and games.

The flip side was that we did have about five players who were 
eager members of the team and who grew from the strength 
to strength as the season progressed.   They came to all of the 
training sessions, worked hard and as the season progressed 
began to play really well.

We were fortunate to have Scott come and help us with training each week.  The kids 
enjoyed these training sessions and learned some great skills from Scott.

We were not able to train over the summer period as we did not have anyone to look 
after the team. We were straight back into it as soon as term started.

One of the things that really helped this season, was having most of our games at 
home, as transport and parent support was minimal.

The team has been fortunate to have Martin Kaipo as the Coach/Umpire (He thoroughly 
deserved winning Papatoetoe Club’s Volunteer of the Year award).  Garry Wood who has 
helped us have a team at Papatoetoe, and of course the Papatoetoe coaches-mainly 
Scott- who have been great value. We are also thankful for the ‘Choose Sport’ funding.  
We wouldn’t have had a team without this amazing support!  

Looking ahead:

The first question is whether there will be a school/Papatoetoe team, as the commitment 
is big.  Our school/Papatoetoe Club will discuss how we can work together to make a 
team feasible.

How do we get parents involved?

We would like to support the year 7 students who would like to play cricket next 
season.  We have one girl who has potential, a few boys who are keen-including two or 
three with great potential.  We would like them to be involved in the 2017/18 season 
at Papatoetoe Cricket Club.

Fiona McAree



Year 6B BMFS prize winners



PAPATOETOE YEAR 6A

Year 6a Prize Winners Pahul Singh 6a



PAPATOETOE YEAR 6B

Year 6B Prize winners







 
 

 

 

At KOLMAR

 

 

Saturday  2nd September 10.00am  –  1.00pm

Wednesday  6th September 5.00pm  –  7.00pm

Saturday  9th September 10.00am  –  1.00pm

Wednesday  13th September 5.00pm  –  7.00pm

Saturday  16th September 10.00am  –  1.00pm

Wednesday  20th September 5.00pm  –  7.00pm

Saturday  23rd September 10.00am  –  1.00pm

Wednesday  27th September 5.00pm  –  7.00pm

Saturday  30th September 10.00am  –  1.00pm


